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Abstract     

 Aim:  Aim of this study to evaluate the surgical outcome of chondroblastoma occurring at 

the temporomandibular joint. 

Methodology: Chondroblastoma is a rare, benign, highly destructive tumor, derived from 

immature cartilage cells, typically occurring in epiphyses of the long bones of adolescents 

and young adults. 31 patients reported with the complaint of pain and swelling in the 

preauricular region included in the study. Out of which 13 were male patients involving the 

right condylar head and 18 were female patients involving left condylar head with clinical 

case presentation, radiographic features, and surgical treatment. This tumor along with its 

outcome for patients with chondroblastoma of the temporomandibular region evaluated with 

a proper investigation taking the help of 3DCT face making proper treatment plan of 

surgical resection and reconstruction and giving postoperative outcome with minimum 

complication and maximum result. 

Result: Surgical treatment by condylectomy and reconstruction of the condylar head with 

titanium metal prosthesis restored normal form, function, and occlusion. For 3 years of 

follow up, recurrence was nil. 

Conclusion: Chondroblastoma is a very rare tumor in the condylar region of the mandible. 

This was treated with condylectomy with reconstruction with a metal prosthesis with few 

required occlusal corrections. As the study is of a small sample size. The requirement of a 

big sample size & multicentric study is required. 
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Introduction 

Jaffe and Lichtenstein in 1942 were 

first described chondroblastoma is a rare 

benign cartilaginous neoplasm.1 In 1931, 

Codman first gives detailed information 

about chondroblastoma. Codman 

advocated a new term “benign 

chondroblastoma” because 

chondroblastoma is differentiated from the 

giant cell tumor.2 Chondroblastoma is 

derived from immature cartilage cells. It is a 

highly destructive tumor involving the 

temporal bone and seven involving the 

mandibular condyle.3 Chondroblastoma is 

common in typically located in the epiphysis 

of long bones between the ages of 15 and 

20 years.1 Around 20% of 

chondroblastomas affect the flat bones or 

the tubular bones of the hands and feet and 

it is common in females.3 It might be benign 

and malignant.2 Chondroblastoma can show 

locally aggressive behavior, as it is benign, 

with bone infiltration and invasion of 

articular spaces. The lesion typically 

presents as a round-to-ovoid expansive 

radiolucency on the radiograph.2 The main 

craniofacial site of Chondroblastoma is the 

temporal area, temporomandibular Joint. As 

it is the similarity to other osteocartilaginous 

tumors microscopic diagnosis is difficult. 

According to Dahlin and Ivins, they found 

1% of the osteocartilaginous neoplasms.4,5 

Extensive segmental resection and bone 

plasticity is the only treatment of 

chondroblastoma.1 Purpose of this study to 

evaluate the surgical outcome of 

chondroblastoma occurring at the 

temporomandibular joint. 

 

Materials and Method  

The study was carried out in the 

Department of Oral & Maxillofacial Surgery, 

Swargiya Dadasaheb Kalmegha Smruti 

Dental College and Hospital, Nagpur from 

the year of 2006. Thirty one patients 

reported with the complaint of pain and 

swelling in the preauricular region included 

in the study. Out of which 13 were male 

patients involving the right condylar head 

and 18 were female patients involving left 

condylar head. Age ranging from 15 to 29 

years. Patients reported with limited mouth 

opening and swelling on the right side or left 

side of the face. Asymmetry on the face 

orientation was noted by visual examination 

due to the swelling on the right and left 

preauricular region (Figure 1). On palpation, 

the swelling was hard and elastic 

consistency. The mouth opening was 

painful and limited. The pain was 

intermittent in nature. The clinical feature 

involves deviation of the jaw on mouth 

opening, tilted in occlusion because of 

unilateral mandibular growth, limited mouth 

opening. The 3D computed tomography 
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was performed, which showed an expansive 

mass in the infratemporal region invading  

 

Figure 1:  Showing Preoperative photograph 

of left TMJ 

the temporomandibular joint and cranial 

base (Figure 2). 

 

Figure 2: Showing CT Scan of left condylar 

region 

A neoplasm approximately 2x2 cm in 

size. The differential diagnosis should 

include bone cyst, chondroma, osteoma, 

chondrosarcoma, and osteosarcoma. 

Patients were treated under GA for surgery 

Preauricular alkayat Brameley incision is 

given (Figure 3).  

 

Figure 3: Showing preauricular and CRB 

curvilinear incision 

The dissection is carried down to the 

posterior root of the zygomatic arch to keep 

the dissection as far posteriorly as possible 

to avoid any damage to the branches of the 

facial nerve and taking consideration of the 

internal maxillary artery. Condylar retractors 

are used to isolate the neck of the condyle 

to avoid damage to the internal maxillary 

artery. The superficial temporal artery is 

ligated as part of the initial dissection down 

to the root of the zygoma. Total excision 

condyle is done followed by a metallic 

condylar prosthesis (Figures 4 and 5). To 

avoid the friction of prosthesis fibers 

temporalis is place. Risdon’s incision is 

given and the prosthesis is fixed. Layer wise 

closer has done with the help of 3-0 vicryl 

and 5-0 prolene. 
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Figure 4: Showing fixation of Condylar 
Prosthesis   

 

Figure 5: Showing Postoperative OPG 

 

 

Figure 6: Showing Post Operative 3 years 

follow up 

 

Figure 7: Showing Post Operative 3 years 

follow up 

 

Result 

The result of this study shows that 

surgical treatment by condylectomy and 

reconstruction of the condylar head with 

titanium metal prosthesis restored normal 

form, function, and occlusion. For 3 years of 

follow up recurrence was nil (Figures 6 and 

7).  Out of 31 cases, there is only 1 case 

that needed post-operative minor 

orthodontic dental treatment for the 

correction of occlusion (Table 1).
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Table 1: Showing affected side, clinical signs, imaging, treatment, 3 years follow up, 

complications.  

Sr. 
No 

Affected 
Side 

Clinical 
Signs 

Imaging 
3DCT 

Treatment Done  3 Years of 
Follow-up 

Complication 

1 Left Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 
Clicking 

High uptake of contrast media by the 
bony mass in condylar head 

Subtotal excision of 
condyle and fossa 
with reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

2 Right Swelling 
Pain 

Hearing 
loss 

High uptake of contrast media by the 
bony mass in condylar head 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

3 Left Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

Irregularly shaped mineralized solid 
bony mass of varying density 
originating from head of condyle 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

Paresthesia 

4 Right Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 
Hearing 

loss 

High uptake of contrast media by the 
bony mass in condylar head 

Resection 
With reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

5 Left Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

Irregularly shaped mineralized solid 
bony mass of varying density 
originating from head of condyle 

Resection 
With reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

6 Left Swelling 
Pain 

High uptake of contrast media by the 
bony mass in condylar head 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

7 Right Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

High uptake of contrast media by the 
bony mass in condylar head 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

Occlusion 
Discrepancy, 

transient bell’s 
palsy 

8 Left Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

 High uptake of contrast media by 
the bony mass in condylar head 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

Recurrence 
at 2 years 

No 
recurrence 

None 

9 Right Swelling 
Pain 

Clicking 

Irregularly shaped mineralized solid 
bony mass of varying density 
originating from head of condyle 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 
 

10 Left Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

Irregularly shaped mineralized solid 
bony mass of varying density 
originating from head of condyle 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

11 Right Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

High uptake of contrast media by the 
bony mass in condylar head 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

12 Left Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

High uptake of contrast media by the 
bony mass in condylar head 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

13 Right Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

Irregularly shaped mineralized solid 
bony mass of varying density 
originating from head of condyle 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

14 Left Swelling 
Pain 

Clicking 

Irregularly shaped mineralized solid 
bony mass of varying density 
originating from head of condyle 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

15 Right Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

Irregularly shaped mineralized solid 
bony mass of varying density 
originating from head of condyle 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

16 Right  Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

High uptake of contrast media by the 
bony mass in condylar head 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

17 Left Swelling 
Pain 

High uptake of contrast media by the 
bony mass in condylar head 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 
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Discussion 

Chondroblastomas are highly 

destructive tumors of the head are very rare 

and severe tumors. Chondroblastomas are 

usually to develop in the epiphyseal 

cartilage of long bones before complete 

ossification. It is represented less than 1% 

of all bone tumors.6,7 

Blaauw et al. reported 44 cases of 

chondroblastoma involving the skull in his 

review of the literature but their references 

do not distinguish which of these cases 

were reported previously by other authors.8  

Trismus 

18 Left Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

Irregularly shaped mineralized solid 
bony mass of varying density 
originating from head of condyle 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

19 Right  Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

Irregularly shaped mineralized solid 
bony mass of varying density 
originating from head of condyle 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

20 Left Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

High uptake of contrast media by the 
bony mass in condylar head 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

21 Left Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

High uptake of contrast media by the 
bony mass in condylar head 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

22 Right  Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

Irregularly shaped mineralized solid 
bony mass of varying density 
originating from head of condyle 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

23 Right  Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

High uptake of contrast media by the 
bony mass in condylar head 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

24 Left Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

Irregularly shaped mineralized solid 
bony mass of varying density 
originating from head of condyle 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

25 Right  Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

High uptake of contrast media by the 
bony mass in condylar head 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

26 Left Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

Irregularly shaped mineralized solid 
bony mass of varying density 
originating from head of condyle 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

27 Left Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

Irregularly shaped mineralized solid 
bony mass of varying density 
originating from head of condyle 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

28 Left Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

High uptake of contrast media by the 
bony mass in condylar head 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

29 Left Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

Irregularly shaped mineralized solid 
bony mass of varying density 
originating from head of condyle 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

30 Left Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

High uptake of contrast media by the 
bony mass in condylar head 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 

31 Right  Swelling 
Pain 

Trismus 

Irregularly shaped mineralized solid 
bony mass of varying density 
originating from head of condyle 

Resection with 
reconstruction 

No 
recurrence 

None 
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There are few reports of chondroblastoma 

that arise from mandibular condyle out of 

which only two cases are reported in 

English literature. In this study, we discuss 

the 31 cases of chondroblastoma involving 

the condylar head.  Local pain is the most 

important symptom of chondroblastoma in 

the preauricular region but in cases, some 

cases restriction of jaw motion or facial 

swelling is more prominent than pain.9  

Because of the extreme rarity of this 

neoplasm, radiographic criteria for 

chondroblastoma of the TMJ are neither 

uniform nor clearly defined, probably 

because of the extreme rarity of this 

neoplasm. Some author describes it sharply 

deliniated rounded to oval radiolucency with 

thin sclerotic margin.9 

According to Goodsell et al10 and 

Milazzo et al11 chondroblastomas of the 

mandibular condyle composed of 

proliferative fibrous and/or cartilaginous 

tissues, including multinucleated giant cell. 

Spahret et al12 reported a chondroblastoma 

in which the tumor cells appeared polygonal 

or spindle-shaped and the cellular areas 

were surrounded by cartilaginous matrix. 

John et al4 and Dominique et al2 the 

intrapetrosal part of the tumor was resected. 

The left temporomandibular joint and the 

upper third of the ramus were also resected, 

but no reconstruction was performed. 

Mahammad D et al reported the 

postoperative complications, including 

functional restrictions, have occurred in this 

case.13 In our 1 case, transient bell’s palsy 

was reported as the complication. 

 

Conclusion 

Chondroblastoma is a very rare 

tumor in the condylar region of the 

mandible. This was treated with 

condylectomy with Reconstruction with a 

metal prosthesis with few required occlusal 

corrections. As the study is of a small 

sample size. The requirement of a big 

sample size and multicentric study is 

required.   
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